Low Vision Services Implementation Sub-Group

Minutes March 7th 2006

1.0 Attendees - Present

Leigh Harris – SeeAbility

Gill Levy – Seeability

Mary Bairstow – National Low Vision Services Implementation 

Marek Karas – Optometrist (Independent practitioner)

Madeleine Sutcliffe - Community Orthoptist Bradford

Hilary Young – Waltham Forest – Sensory Manager 

2.0 Apologies

Pretty Garrett – receipt only 

Carol Smith – receipt only

Anita Morrison-Fokken – receipt only

Kate Skilton – Devon Social Services

Debi Webb – Rehabilitation Worker (Independent practitioner)

3.0 Agreeing the notes/ minutes

The were accepted as an accurate record 

4.0 Matters Arising from the notes
4.1 Membership Matters

Mary Bairstow reported that she had made e-mail contact with Frances Miller from RNIB and it was hoped that Frances could make these available to appropriate staff within RNIB.

Mary also noted that she had not had a reply from Jim Bole – though she was pursuing this [To note that shortly after the meeting Jim agreed to join the group and attend the next meeting]

A question was asked about the status of members on the group, terms of reference for the group and ‘reporting routes’.

Hilary Young advised the group that she is a member of both the London Rehab Workers Managers group and also has ADASS links (Association of Directors of Adult Social Services).

Madeleine noted that she is would be reporting back to the British and Irish Orthoptic Society (BIOS) and could relay matters about her local local Low Vision Services Committee (LVSC) in Bradford

Leigh Harris mentioned his attendance at a LVSC – Sutton, Merton and Wandsworth Group as well as the LD special interest group

Gill Levy is a member of the Lay advisory group at the Royal College of Ophthalmologists (RCO) and of the Public Health Group of the RCO. She would certainly be feeding back on any issues raised.

Action: The meeting agreed that the minutes/notes should not been seen as confidential and could be circulated to any groups that might find them useful. 

The group although not sure that terms of reference were required were in agreement about a ‘Mission Statement’ for the Group. The groups aims was thought to be 

“To influence low vision services through low vision services committees”

Gill emphasised the need for this group to focus on low vision. When the group was first convened it had been so overwhelmed by a variety of issues that it had understandably looked at eye care issues first.

4.2 Eye 2 Eye Experts Group  

Gill noted that this group had not met since the last meeting – though a date had been agreed to meet with various influential people in the ophthalmic field to look at these issues. 

The aim had been to combine this meeting with the ‘Delivering the Vision Conference’ that had taken place in York but because of the inclement weather and the conference ending early this had not happened. 

Two areas of development for this group are the issues of pre-examination information (to assist before an ‘eye–test’) and the supply of post-examination feedback forms. To support these there has been some lobbying around an enhanced fee for clinicians to paid to see people with LD. 

Two other issues that have been discussed have been  

1) Replacement specs

2) Diabetic screening 

4.3 Directory of Eye Care providers.

Gill reminded the group of the ‘old’ RNIB directory that listed 400 optometrists and about 24 orthoptists in a paper based list. 

The current plan is to have directory that is web based and includes an on line ‘sign-up’. There will be a questionnaire that people will complete and this will help indicate what testing equipment and experience they can make available. 

To assist service users, carers and other care providers this will be a linked to a glossary. 

Gill noted that she is hoping that the College of Optometrists and BIOS will promote this. 

Marek Karas suggested that one of the weaknesses might be that at present there would be no degree of quality control. 

Gill explained that a pragmatic approach was necessary to move into this first stage. The second stage would be to have accredited optometrists and possibly accredited practices and hopefully link this to an increased fee. 

In order to support this work the Experts group has been working on some guidance about eye examinations and this is almost ready.

The meeting was enthusiastic about the value of the directory in enabling people to access services though Leigh Harris noted there might still be problems for people identifying rehabilitation services.

4.4 VISION 2020UK

Mary reported that the Lottery Bid had not been successful. Different options are being considered but the idea of extra regional officers and in particular one officer (out of 4) taking an interest in LD matters had not been dismissed. It is simply that the funding for this has not been forthcoming.

5.0  Models of excellence

5.1 Promoting good practice

It was thought that there are probably about 10-12 different models of eye care/ low vision service around the country.

Birmingham and Leicester were noted as having low vision services that have promoted work with people with learning disabilities. 

However many people noted that it is difficult to talk about low vision because people don’t even get that far. 

Gill thought that for most people low vision support would be provided by rehabilitation workers. Indeed she had had a conversation with Nick Johnson from the Social Care Association (SCA) who feels everyone with a LD and a  visual impairment needs to be seen by rehab worker – regardless of whether they live in a supportive environment or not.

At present the perception is that many low vision services are grossly discriminatory – basing their ‘entrance criteria’ on whether someone can read or not.  However, it may be the health professional discriminating – by not referring people with learning disabilities for a low vision assessment on the false assumption that reading print is the only goal of a low vision service.  

A question was asked about how low vision concerns might be recorded in health action plans and/or other hand-held records.
Hilary suggested that communication passports might assist. Marek is still taking this idea forward and is currently working on using a single laminate to report findings of an eye test or low vision assessment. 

Action: Marek to ensure the group is kept informed about this

Gill noted that this sort of approach might be useful for people with moderate disability but what could low vision services offer for people with profound disability.

No one was really sure about a good approach. Though Gordon Dutton’s experience and work on assessment criteria was noted.

Action: Madeleine expressed interest in looking into this and agreed to report back to the next meeting. 

Mary reminded the group about its aims and wondered how we influence a low vision services committee.

One thing would be to emphasise the need for service providers to understand that an important part of any service is an explanation about the person’s eye condition, its likely implications and the quantification of visual function and use of vision.

Marek suggested that there is a real need to define a multi-agency service that is rehab led but involves clinical and rehabilitation staff. Marek was aware of the importance of case conferences but noted that none of this would be possible without the input of a key worker. In Camden Speech and Language professionals who take a co-ordinating role had taken up this role.

Gill thought a model for taking this forward is through staff employed as health facilitators. 

Action – This group to agree some guidance notes to go out to LVSCs about the role of health facilitation teams.


Hilary thought to be effective the LVSCs need to create sub-groups to look and these issues and these groups should involve people from broader LD service provision. Leigh was keen to endorse this approach noting that change is easier to effect from the ‘LD world’.

Action: The LVSCs to be reminded about the value of sub- committees and the need to engage with other LD professionals.

One way that they could get involved and interest other professionals is by publicising the new pre-examination questionnaire. It would be useful if local LVSCs could take responsibility of doing this – though in order to do this they would need to have investigated local services.

Action: It was agreed that some of the above issues need to be brought together.

A 4-point plan was suggested
1 Marek works on outlining a LV assessment – defining the role of supporter and indicating how links with the wider community might assist with this.

2 Gill circulates the LV leaflet and this is sent out to LVSCs emphasising the importance of LV services.

3 Case studies –  LVSCs themselves are asked for examples of good practice.

4 This groups looks at the ‘Low Vision Pathway’ and who is involved.

5.2 Training issues

Gill noted that the provision of models of excellence is very dependent on a good training foundation.

The meeting agreed that training was required right across the sector but were unsure about how to take this forward. It was clear that much more emphasis need to be given to the value of low vision services both within the visual impairment field and in the wider ‘care field’.

Although unsure about how to take this forward the group agreed that training should be kept as an agenda item. 

Action: Suggestions about how to promote LV services (through LVSCs) may be sent to Mary.

In addition some investigation into the training needs of various professionals would be initiated. To facilitate this various member would investigate particular fields. 

Broad LD

OT- Mary

Physio- Leigh and Gill

Speech – Marek

LD nursing – Leigh and Gill 

Deaf – Leigh and Gill

Psychology – Leigh Gill

Eye Care Services

Orthoptists – Madeleine

Optometrists and Ophthalmologists – Mary and Marek

6.0 Updates

6.1 Orthoptic issues

Madeleine has discovered that some orthoptists feel LVSCs redundant or don’t know how to contact their LVSCs. 

Action: Mary agreed to follow up with Madeleine any areas that she is aware of.

6.2 RNIB and the LV centre at Judd St

Marek thought that he had reported on things in the previous discussions. 

6.3 Seeability – Eye 2 Eye Project

Gill reported details of the Information service ‘ Lookup”  

This will be an information service focussing on eye care and vision for people with learning disabilities. It is collaboration between SeeAbility and the RNIB and will launch in Learning Disability Week 17th - 24th June 2007. 

It is aimed at adults with learning disabilities; family carers; eye care professionals and health and social care staff. Look Up's services will be delivered via a website, publications, a telephone line and an email forum. 

Mary noted that the Vision 2020 meeting is in this week (June 21st) 

More details at  www.lookupinfo.org
Action: Leigh and Gill will check with David Scott Ralph that has been flagged. Mary – also decided after the meeting to send out details in a news flash (separate to the usual newsletter) at the beginning of the week.

7 Future of the Group

Marek was keen to report that he feels that this group is working well and thought that if people are interested and feel they can contribute they will attend. 

Everyone agreed that the Seeability Expert group taking on eye health issues enabled this group to concentrate on LV matters,

Members agreed that the most effective thing that the group can achieve is to give good guidance.

In view of the previous discussions concentrating on the role of LVSCs in influencing the wider community it was suggested that it might be helpful to have someone from the Valuing People Support Team as a member of the group. 

Action: Gill agreed to pursue this. 

8 AOB 

None presented

9.0 Date and time of the next meeting

This was initially agreed as the 4th July but Gill (chair) is now unable to attend. Members were consulted and it was agreed to postpone the meeting until 20th July.

We meet at RNIB Judd St at 13:00 

